
MINUTES OF THE MEETING 
 

SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL 
JANUARY 16, 2007 

 
 

 The meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m. by Mayor Mark 
G. Schaeffer.  Council members present were A. Douglas 
Chervenak, Memphis P. Evans, Gene A. Mullen, William D. Pressley 
Sr. and Valerie M. White.  Also present were Town Manager David 
S. Hugg III, Capt. Wil Bordley, Attorney Erika Schrader and 
Recording Secretary Carol C. McKinney. 
 
 Mayor Schaeffer noted that Chief Baldwin is excused this 
evening because his mother is seriously ill and he has gone to 
see her.  Also, Councilman Cahill is excused this evening. 
 
 Capt. Bordley led the Pledge of Allegiance.  Mayor 
Schaeffer asked for a moment of silent reflection. 
 
 Mayor Schaeffer asked that everyone present tonight please 
act in a professional manner.  He also asked that everyone turn 
off their cell phones.  Mayor Schaeffer thanked everyone for 
their cooperation in these matters. 
 

 ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA 
 

 Councilman Pressley asked that Item 8 I. Results of 
Executive Session regarding Personnel Matter, be moved to 6.6 
under Recommendations of Personnel Meeting. 
 
 Mayor Schaeffer asked to add “Stop Sign on Greens Branch 
Lane”.  He said he forgot to call and have it added previously. 
 
 Councilman Chervenak made a motion to approve the agenda as 
amended.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Mullen and carried 
unanimously. 
 

READING, CORRECTION, APPROVAL OR DISPOSITION 
OF MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

 
 Councilman Pressley made a motion to approve the minutes of 
the meeting of December 18, 2006 as submitted.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Evans and carried unanimously. 

 
 
 



January 16, 2007 

REPORTS 
 

Presiding Officer’s Statement:  Mayor Schaeffer said he has no 
comment. 
 
Town Attorney:  Ms. Schrader said she has no report. 
 
Town Manager:  Mr. Hugg said his written report was in packets.  
He added that William Evans is our new Supervisor of the 
Electric Department.  We are very glad that he agreed to accept 
that new position. 
 
 Mr. Hugg reported that the Town staff, our engineers, 
representatives from State agencies and representatives of Kent 
County met to go over the sewer agreement for the line by the 
Rest Area.  He added that he thinks we have worked out what a 
“wheeling charge” is.  More importantly, he said he feels we 
have come to an agreement on a technical level on the agreement.  
Discussions with DEMA regarding their existing  well indicate 
that they have a desire to get their water from the Town of 
Smyrna. 
 
 Mayor Schaeffer asked how the new trash company is doing.  
Mr. Hugg replied that so far they are doing a pretty good job.  
We have had some compliments on them.  
 
Committees: 
 
 
Personnel Committee: Councilman Pressley said the 
recommendations of the Personnel Committee were in packets and 
will be discussed later in this meeting. 
 
Finance Committee:  Councilman Mullen said the Finance Committee 
was present in that same meeting.  The minutes of the joint 
meeting were in packets.  We reviewed quite a few things 
including a purchasing policy, Homeland Security Grant, CAPS 
Grant.  He added that they also discussed some of the capital 
projects.  Councilman Mullen said the next Finance Committee 
Meeting will be to discuss specifically the capital projects. 

 
Mayor Schaeffer reported that the Public Safety Committee 

met last week.  He said that he was unable to attend.  Their 
next meeting is in February. 

 
 
 

 2



January 16, 2007 

RESULTS OF EXECUTIVE SESSION REGARDING PERSONNEL MATTER 
 
 Councilman Pressley made a motion to accept the Town 
Manager’s Recommendation regarding an employee disciplinary 
matter.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Mullen and carried 
unanimously. 

 
Mayor Schaeffer reported that we did formally come out of 

Executive Session at 7:30 p.m. this evening by unanimous vote. 
 
Mayor Schaeffer noted that several members of the Boy 

Scouts came into the meeting this evening.  He asked them to 
stand and be recognized.  Mayor Schaeffer said he assumes they 
are working on a badge. 

 
RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 

 
Visitors present included Joan MacKnight, Dottie Nulty, Ed 

Augustine, Terry Foley, Bill Evans, Duane & Kathy Young, Bill 
Wagner, John O’Grady, John Bucalo, Gordon & Helen Miller, Seth 
Clevenger, Pat Stombaugh, Jim Wolfe, Marian Bower, Norman Wood, 
Sam Smith, Kay George, Marjorie Chappel, Anna Tribbett, Charles 
& Betty Hall,  Leon K. Lewis, Cecil C. Wilson, Dawn Boyce, 
Wayman Tribbett, William Wilson, Joe & Shirley Sheridan,  Larry 
Thornton, Barbara Allsopp, Grace M. Ghee, Lautricia Brown, 
Edward Chappel. 

 
Mayor Schaeffer said this is the time for members of the 

audience to address Council.   
 
Terry Foley of 1348 VanDyke Greenspring Road said he had 

questions to ask Mr. Jaywork about the report he wrote up on the 
condos on Mt. Vernon Street.  Mr. Foley said they had a variance 
hearing in October 2005 to change the setbacks for the front and 
rear yards.  That was publicly advertised in the newspaper.  Mr. 
Foley noted that he put in a FOIA request and that was never 
answered on who they sent the letters to.  It was the same as 
the house there in front of the Pickett’s barn.  On the variance 
they wanted to change the setbacks on the rear and front.  He 
said the side yard is between the Picketts and Delaware House.  
The other side yard is between the Delaware House and the new 
house on Mt. Vernon Street.  Mr. Foley said that, according to 
the Residential-3 requirements, you need 110 feet from the front 
to the back property lines.  If the front yard is on a 90 degree 
angle, how do you figure the 110 foot setback?  Mr. Foley said 
the rear yard goes north to south.  How can you measure 110 feet 
from the front yard to the rear yard? 
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Mayor Schaeffer  said we will ask Ms. Schrader to address 

that with Mr. Jaywork. 
 
Dawn Boyce of 1221 Duck Creek Road said she wasn’t here for 

the December Planning and Zoning meeting.  She asked if they 
voted to change the Comprehensive Plan for the Catts and KRM 
Properties.  Mr. Hugg said they did not act on those issues. 

 
Councilman Pressley said that didn’t come up.  There was 

nothing in their minutes about it.Mayor Schaeffer gave her a 
copy of the December P&Z Minutes. 

 
Charles Hall said he is president of the Bon Ayre Senior 

Civic Association.  He thanked Mayor and Council for scheduling 
the Executive Session for the benefit of the audience. 

 
Mr. Hall thanked Council, the Police Department and Staff 

for having the reflective poles on Route 13 changed.  He said 
now there is a problem with the poles on Carter Road.  He also 
asked if lighting could be installed on Carter Road because it 
is very dark there. 

 
Mr. Hall said he realizes that there was a lack of trash 

collection because of the National Day of Mourning for President 
Ford the day after New Year’s Day.   He asked if residents have 
to pay for that day since they did not have trash collection. 

 
Mr. Hugg explained that our normal practice is we do not 

reimburse when there is a missed trash day.  We provide two big 
trash clean ups per year when we pick up almost everything put 
out for a couple of weeks.  We also pick up leaves for several 
months every fall at no additional cost.  The trash contractor 
takes bulk trash including furniture and appliances every pick 
up day.  He said we feel these free additional services more 
than make up for an occasional missed pick up. 

 
Mr. Hall said citizens in Bon Ayre are concerned about 

police, fire and ambulance services and need to know whether 
they are on the lists.  He noted that they are rental units and 
the land is owned by one person.  Mr. Hall said that Map Quest 
and GIS don’t always show addresses in such cases but the 
citizens there are concerned about whether their  properties are 
listed individually for emergency services. 
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Mayor Schaeffer asked Capt. Bordley to check into this with 
911. 

 
Mr. Hugg said their properties are shown on State maps by 

911 addresses. 
 
Councilman Evans assured Mr. Hall that those properties are 

listed on the Fire Company maps.  He added that the issue comes 
up when you look on Map Quest and those addresses are all not 
listed.  It becomes a problem when someone from another area is 
looking for directions on a GPS system and it stops at Dairy 
Drive. 

 
Al Kraft of 772 Dorchester Drive said he is President of 

the Civic Association of West Shore Development.  Mr. Kraft said 
he met with Mr. Ruggio and others of Anderson Homes to go over 
some of the issues we needed to resolve. 

 
Mr. Kraft said he is satisfied with the work done there and 

gives his approval for the Town to accept the streets in those 
developments. 

 
Larry Thornton of 134 W. Commerce Street said he is a 

member of the Ethics Commission, the Public Safety Committee and 
a frequent visitor to this body as well as the Finance and 
Personnel Committee Meetings.  Mr. Thornton said he was present 
at the December 18th Council Meeting and would like to try to set 
the record straight in some areas. 

 
Mr. Thornton said he was deeply troubled on December 18th by 

the divide on this Council and troubled by the emotional tone 
set by the audience.  As a member of the Ethics Commission and 
the Public Safety Committee and attending many of these meetings 
for a year or more, he said he had to comment.  Some of the 
things discussed are tragic and some are not.  Mr. Thornton said 
the last Council Meeting was tragic.  It wasn’t about Wil 
Bordley.  It was about a process.  It was started long before 
his name came up.  Mr. Thornton said he can attest to that and 
so can others on this Council.  He added that he is sorry that 
the Chief is not here tonight because he has some very specific 
questions for him.  Mr. Thornton said that the statement was 
started that Mr. Bordley should not be promoted because he was 
black.  He asked how that got started and what were people doing 
to dispel this rumor?    How did that get started, and what was 
done by anyone who knew the facts to try to put that rumor to 
rest?  Nothing!   
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Mr. Thornton said he heard Mayor Schaeffer say at that 
meeting that “Perception is reality”.  In many cases, that is 
so.  Mr. Thornton said he challenges anyone to tell him what was 
being done by anyone to alter that perception.  He said he was 
present at every meeting of the Finance Committee except the one 
on December 12th.  They dealt with budget issues and staffing 
issues.  Those issues were raised long before Wil Bordley’s name 
was raised for Captain.  Mr. Thornton said he has to ask 
himself, what are the standards of the folks who sit on this 
dais week after week and decide the issues for this community.   
He said he has to wonder where some of those  questions are 
because he sat here at that meeting and listened to 49 minutes 
of emotion, accusations and innuendos.  It could have been put 
to rest earlier on.  The issue was not Wil Bordley, but the 
staffing and budget of the Smyrna Police Department.  That was  
known well in advance by everyone sitting on this dais.  What do 
we do in the future?  Mr. Thornton said that is up to this 
Council.  He added that he believes very strongly in ethics.  
That is one reason he was appointed to the Ethics Commission.  
He said he guesses he has been a closet Rotarian.  They have 
some good rules to go by.  They have a four-way test that covers 
it.  Mr. Thornton challenged the Council to adopt the four-way 
test in everything they do.  (1)  Is it the truth?  (2)  Is it 
fair to all concerned?  (3)  Will it build good will for better 
friendships?  (4)  Is it beneficial to all concerned? 

 
Mr. Thornton said let’s not forget the first one.  Is it 

true?  Most of the information that came out in that meeting was 
based on an untruth. 

 
Pat Stombaugh on 15 Raphael Drive said she has the highest 

respect for Mr. Thornton’s work.  She said he has been 
supporting the Town, but asked that he go back and read the 
minutes of the meeting of December 18th.  Ms. Stombaugh said she 
came before Council and addressed all the issues he spoke about.  
Someone did step forward.  Someone did tell what happened in the 
committee meetings.  Ms. Stombaugh said she told that it was the 
position, not a person.  She said she also said that, if Wil 
Bordley had the qualifications, he should have the position.  
She added that she never did believe that it was a race issue 
and she does not believe that Mr. Bordley believes that himself.  
Ms. Stombaugh urged Mr. Thornton to read those minutes.  She 
said she did come forward and brought those issues out at that 
meeting.  She said she did speak out. 
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Mayor Schaeffer asked if anyone else wished to speak.  No 
one came forward.  Mayor Schaeffer declared the public speaking 
portion of the meeting closed. 

 
OLD BUSINESS 

 
SHOW CAUSE HEARING, 149 s. EAST STREET, PERRY 

 
John Bucalo said he is a Code Enforcement Officer/Building 

Inspector for the Town of Smyrna.   
 
Mayor Schaeffer asked him to present his evidence to the 

Council. 
 
Mr. Bucalo said he has proposed the demolition of this 

property.  Pictures that have been given to Council show the 
structure to be in distress.  The garage has been demolished.  
Council gave the owner a forty-five day extension to take action 
on the property.  As of this date, there has been nothing done 
and no response.  Mr. Bucalo said his recommendation is to move 
forward with the demolition. 

 
Mayor Schaeffer asked if there were any questions for Mr. 

Bucalo. 
 
Mr. Hugg said this property first came before you in 

October 2006.  We did give the property owner an extended time 
period to see if she could resolve the ownership issue.  He 
noted that this property does clearly meet the definition of a 
dangerous building.  Staff supports Mr. Bucalo’s recommendation. 

 
Councilman Mullen asked what action Mr. Bucalo has taken to 

contact the property owner.  Mr. Bucalo replied that he sent 
numerous certified letters.  The owner said that she had a buyer 
for the property.  We have had no response from her since the 
October meeting.  He said he has called her personal phone and 
got no response.  Mr. Bucalo said he sent a letter advising her 
of tonight’s meeting and no one is here to represent the 
property owner.   

 
Mr. Bucalo said he believes they have decided to not pursue 

this issue. 
 
Councilman Pressley asked if this is the same property we 

had someone come in and express an interest in purchasing.  Mr. 
Bucalo said it is.   
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Mayor Schaeffer asked if anyone in the audience wished to 
make comments or ask questions.  No one came forward. 

 
Mayor Schaeffer asked if there were other questions 

Councilman Pressley said that, once we tear this down and clean 
this up, do we have to put it in the paper and get rid of it.  
Mr. Hugg replied that unless the owner steps forward, we 
demolish it and place a lien against the property for the cost 
of the demolition.  The owner can still move forward with the 
sale.  If the property sale moves forward, we can collect our 
costs at that time. 

 
Councilman Pressley asked how long before we can sell it.  

Mr. Hugg said he thinks there is a dollar amount we have to 
reach against a property before we can take it to sheriff’s 
sale. 

 
Councilman Mullen asked if the taxes are paid.  Mr. Bucalo 

said there is a small mortgage on it.  The taxes and bills have 
been paid. 

 
Councilman Pressley made a motion to accept the 

recommendation of the Town Code Enforcement Officer for the 
property at 149 S. East Street.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Chervenak and carried unanimously.  

 
Councilwoman White said she voted in favor because it came 

at the recommendation of the Code Enforcement Officer. 
 
Councilman Pressley said he voted in favor because it came 

from the recommendation of the Code Enforcement Officer. 
 
Councilman Evans said he voted in favor because of the 

recommendation of the Code Enforcement Officer and because it is 
an eyesore. 

 
Councilman Mullen said he voted in favor because it meets 

the description of a dangerous building as listed in Chapter 18 
of the Town Code. 

 
Councilman Chervenak said he voted in favor because it 

meets the description of a dangerous building according to the 
Town Code and because it is important for us to move forward 
with such issues. 
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SHOW CAUSE HEARING 
211 AND 213 E. COMMERCE STREET 

 
Mr. Bucalo said this property has been abandoned for the 

two years he has worked for the Town and, in his opinion, it has 
been abandoned much longer.  He added that his research shows 
that there have been some major problems in selling the 
properties because of the heirs some of whom feel it is worth a 
whole lot of money. 

 
Mr. Bucalo said it is an “attractive nuisance” by the 

definition in the Dangerous Building Ordinance.  Such vacant 
buildings attract children, vagrants, drug dealers, etc.  He 
added that both buildings are in distress.  Two Thirteen shows 
the most distress with collapsing ceilings and structural 
damage.  Two eleven is distressed and in bad shape.  The eaves 
and roof are rotting and in danger of falling off as you can see 
from the pictures distributed to Council.  Mr. Bucalo said that, 
previously, there was no response from the property owner since 
May 30 when she stated that she had a buyer.  That person says 
that he isn’t interested and no contracts were signed. Mr. 
Bucalo reported that, in July, they asked us to hold off for 90 
days.  That time expired in November.   From that point, he said 
he decided to hold off due to the holidays and brought it back 
to Council tonight.  He added that he had a phone call last 
Thursday from an attorney that they were not going forward with 
the sale.  Mr. Bucalo said on Friday the property owner called 
and said she was having problems with the other heirs.  She said 
for the Town to go ahead and demolish them so we have her 
permission to demolish them. 

 
Councilman Chervenak asked if that permission is in writing 

and notarized.  Mr. Bucalo said she is supposed to get that to 
him in writing. 

 
Mr. Hugg said the properties have been vacant and in bad 

shape since he came here five years ago.  We have been trying to 
get them stabilized.  He added that Mr. Bucalo has outlined that 
he has more that met the requirements for notice and 
documentation.  We have no objection to asking for something in 
writing, but that isn’t required.  This action can be taken 
based on the record presented.  Mr. Hugg said he concurs with 
Mr. Bucalo’s recommendation.  The cost of demolition will be 
placed as a lien against the property.  Tearing down those 
structures will certainly be an improvement to the area where 
they are located and make the properties more marketable. 
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Mayor Schaeffer asked if there were further comments from 
Council or the audience.   

 
Councilman Mullen asked if these buildings are structurally 

unsafe.  Mr. Bucalo said that it is possible that 211 could be 
rehabilitated.  Two thirteen has a lot of damage to it.  Someone 
would have to be willing to put a lot of money into it to 
purchase it and fix it up to code but it could be done.   

 
Mr. Bucalo said the owner’s attorney said the other heirs 

will not agree to demolish it because they feel the property is 
very valuable.   

 
Councilman Mullen said he is concerned because they do 

border the corner of a commercial zone.   He added that we do 
need more small affordable housing in the area and these are two 
of them.  If they are not structurally unsafe, they can be 
rehabbed.  Councilman Mullen said the owner is using the Town 
for demolishing them rather than taking care of the situation 
herself.   

 
Mr. Hugg said if these two properties had only recently 

fallen into this condition, he would have asked the Code 
Enforcement Officer to work with the property owner to get them 
fixed up.  They have been in deplorable condition for more than 
four and a half years now.  There are a number of buildings in 
Town that are deteriorated, lacking utilities, etc. which leave 
us little or no choice.  Many times, he said, the Town goes in 
and cleans them up or tears them down because it is easier than 
if the owner does it themselves.  We need to get these removed.   

 
Mr. Hugg said you will see a number of these properties 

coming in front of you in the near future that have been through 
two or three code enforcement officers.  These are blights that 
people see when they drive through our community.   We have 
extended more than what the code requires to have the owner 
resolve it. 

 
Councilman Pressley made a motion to accept the 

recommendation of the Code Enforcement Officer for 211 and 213 
E. Commerce Street because they have been an eyesore for twenty 
years.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Evans and carried 
unanimously. 

 
Councilwoman White said she voted yes because of the 

recommendation of the Code Enforcement Officer. 
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Councilman Pressley said he voted yes because of the 
recommendation of the code Enforcement Officer. 

 
Councilman Mullen said he voted no because it doesn’t meet 

his definition of a dangerous building. 
 
Councilman Chervenak said he voted yes because he agrees 

with the findings of the Code Enforcement Officer. 
 
Mayor Schaeffer asked Mr. Bucalo to give a brief 

description of his job title and his qualifications. 
 
Mr. Bucalo said that, as Code Enforcement Officer, he 

enforces the building regulations, codes and zoning ordinance of 
the Town of Smyrna.  He added that he has twenty years 
experience in the structural steel industry as a draftsman and 
project manager and has worked for two years as the Code 
Enforcement Officer for the Town with certification as a 
residential building inspector. 

 
Mayor Schaeffer asked if he had to pass a test for that.  

Mr. Bucalo replied that he did. 
 
Councilman Pressley commended him on a good job. 
 

APPOINT COMMITTEE TO REVIDEW CHARTER CHANGES 
 

Mayor Schaeffer recommended William Wagner, Brooks Keen and 
William Hill to serve on this committee. 

 
Councilman Chervenak suggested that we have a larger 

committee.  Mayor Schaeffer said we can start with these three. 
 
Councilman Chervenak  said we should do it all at once.  He 

said Charter changes require more minds than three.  Mayor 
Schaeffer said we could have these three meet and put together a 
charge and make recommendations as to who they should serve 
with. 

 
Councilman Chervenak said Council is appointing a committee 

with the recommendation of the committee as why we are 
appointing them.  He suggested that we (Council) should make the 
charge. 

 
Councilwoman White said the committee should have five 

members with a member of Council on the committee.  She said she 
would like to serve on this committee. 
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Mayor Schaeffer added Valerie White to his recommendations.  

He asked that anyone with another recommendation call him or Mr. 
Hugg before the next meeting so we can contact them. 

 
Councilman Mullen suggested that Pat Stombaugh be 

appointed.  He said she has a history with the Town.  She went 
through the last Charter change twenty-one years ago.  She has a 
good understanding of what is required. 

 
Mayor Schaeffer asked Councilman Mullen to call him so that 

we can discuss that. 
 
Councilman Chervenak said we should create a charge for 

this committee as to what we are looking at, what we want them 
to do so that they understand why they are there. 

 
Councilman Pressley made a motion to accept Mayor 

Schaeffer’s recommendations and add another at a later time.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman Evans. 

 
Councilwoman White said that, if Pat Stombaugh is here  and 

we can ask her if she is interested, that would be five. 
 
Councilwoman White asked if Councilman Chervenak wants to 

see a mission statement so that they know what is expected.  
Councilman Chervenak said absolutely.  He added that he would 
like to see them take this to public hearing with people having 
input on the changes. 

 
Councilwoman White said she thinks other committees did 

their own mission statements.  Councilman Chervenak said he 
would be glad to create a mission statement with Council.  If we 
create a committee, we need to tell them what they should do.  
He added that, at the Public Safety Committee meetings, no one 
had an idea what they were supposed to do.  He suggested that we 
create a committee and give them a mission statement so they can 
do their job. 

 
Mayor Schaeffer asked if the maker and seconder of the 

motion would withdraw the second and motion.  Councilman 
Chervenak can write a mission statement and we will consider 
this at the next meeting. 

 
Councilman Evans withdrew his second and Councilman 

Pressley withdrew his motion. 
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THIRD READING 
ORD. NO. 024-06, IMPACT FEES 

 
 Mr. Hugg explained that this is the amendment to the Smyrna 
School District impact fee that removes the cap and it includes 
some language about the COLA or CPI adjustment. 
 
 Councilman Chervenak added that the issue here was that the 
County impact fee did not have a cap and we put a cap on our 
school impact fees. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said that Mrs. Wicks brought up the issue that we 
should not have a cap on the Smyrna School District impact fees 
since the County does not.  We used the same wording here as for 
the fire company and ambulance service.  This makes the fee 
applicable to the entire building permit fee. 
 
 Councilman Pressley made a motion to consider this the 
third reading of Ordinance No. 024-06, Impact Fees.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Evans and carried unanimously. 
 

RESOLUTION TO ACCCEPT STREETS 
 

WESTSHORE
 
 Mr. Hugg said at the last Council meeting, Councilman 
Mullen raised some questions about these streets in 
determination of the Town’s situation with construction of 
streets and concerns from property owners on issues that needed 
to be resolved.  Mr. Hugg said he has reviewed these with the 
Construction Inspector and Mr. Jester.  He said they are of the 
opinion that the streets and infrastructure are acceptable.  Mr. 
Hugg said it is the recommendation of staff that we accept them. 
 
 Councilman Mullen asked if any testing was done on them.  
Mr. Hugg said that, to the best of his knowledge, no geotech 
compaction tests were done.  We looked at the inspection notes 
that public works has.  It was Mr. Jester’s opinion that they 
are adequate for acceptance.  We do not have geo-tech testing.   
Mr. Hugg said he appreciates that Councilman Mullen had concerns 
about the materials that were  bad and were replaced. 
 
 Councilwoman White asked if access for the fire company 
cut-offs and man holes were inspected.  Mr. Hugg said they were. 
 
 Councilman Pressley made a motion to accept the streets in 
Westshore on the recommendation of Al Kraft that he and Anderson 
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Homes did have the problems fixed.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Mullen and carried unanimously. 
 
SUNNYSIDE VILLAGE PHASES 5 AND 6a 
 
 Mr. Hugg said the same comments pertain to the streets in 
Sunnyside Village as in Westshore.  He added that the inspector 
when this development was completed is not the same one here 
now.  He added that he went back with Mr. Jester and the present 
Construction Inspector.  Mr. Hugg said they had to rely on the 
notes of the previous inspector and Mr. Jester’s memory.  Mr. 
Jester confirmed that there were regular inspections of these 
streets.  To the best knowledge of public works, the streets and 
utilities were installed to the standards of the Town and are 
acceptable. 
 
 Councilman Pressley made a motion to accept the streets in 
Sunnyside Village Phases 5 and 6a.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Evans and carried unanimously. 
 
 Councilman Mullen said Council should be aware that, when 
the State and County constructs a road, they do require geo-tech 
be present to confirm compaction and put it in a report that 
they sign with an engineering stamp.  That might be something we 
want to consider in the future.  That would put our concerns to 
rest. 
 
 Mayor Schaeffer said we can ask the Town Manager to draft 
an ordinance.  Mr. Hugg said the Ad Hoc Committee reviewing the 
subdivision and zoning ordinances can consider this. 
 

DISBUSEMENT OF FAÇADE IMPROVEMENT MATCHING GRANT FUNDS 
20 E. COMMERCE STREET, KNOTTS 

 
 Mr. Hugg noted that this was deferred from the last Council 
Meeting.  This involves a project which was approved by the 
Historic District Review Board and approved by Council.  The 
property owner completed the improvement work replacing windows 
with historically correct windows and repairing frames and other 
façade improvements.  The work was completed to the satisfaction 
of the Building Department.  At this point, the owner is asking 
for reimbursement of one half of the expenses as per their 
grant. 
 
**8:28 p.m. – Councilman Chervenak left the meeting for a few 
minutes to take a phone call.   He returned to the meeting at 
8:35. 

 14



January 16, 2007 

 
 Councilman Mullen made a motion to approve the matching 
grant for 20 E. Commerce Street, Knotts.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Evans.  Councilmen Evans and Mullen voted yes.  
Councilwoman White and Councilman Pressley voted no.  Motion 
failed. 
 

SET ANNEXATION ELECTION DATE FOR KRM PROPERTY 
TRACT B SOUTH OF PADDOCK ROAD 

 
 Mr. Hugg said this is the portion of the property that is 
south of Paddock Road.  The requested zoning is IORP which is 
consistent with the Comprehensive Plan.   Mr. Hugg said staff 
has been working with the Office of State Planning to get this 
property through the State review project.  This is the entrance 
to the business park.  We are reaching the point with the 
developer that we need to let them know that we are serious 
about having them develop this property.  They need to get  the 
design for their right-of-way and entrance permits.   Mr. Hugg 
said that we need to make some commitments to them and get some 
commitments back from them on water/sewer issues.  They split 
the property so this area has no problems with the Comprehensive 
Plan or zoning.  He noted that they also withdrew their request 
for rezoning for the other area within the Town limits.  Mr. 
Hugg said they are anxious to get this election resolved. 
 
 Councilman Pressley made a motion to set the annexation 
election for Tract B of the KRM property for February 22 from 
9:00 to 10:00 a.m.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Chervenak. 
 
 Councilwoman White asked if this is the property off Joe 
Goldsborough Road.  Mr. Hugg said no, it is south of Paddock 
Road.  This is to be zoned industrial, there are no houses.  
This resolution is only for Tract B and the requested zoning is 
IORP. 
 
 Motion carried unanimously. 
 

2007 CDBG RESOLUTIONS 
 

 Mr. Hugg said this is the time of year that we apply for a 
share of the Community Development Block Grant Funds.  Because 
that pool of money is so limited, the Delaware State Housing 
Authority has chosen for the past three years to not grant any 
funds for infrastructure and to use funding for housing 
rehabilitation.  Because of that, we did not apply for funding 
for infrastructure within the Town of Smyrna.  The Levy Court 
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requires a public hearing (which was done on December 20th) and 
that this Council approve resolutions allowing the county to act 
on our behalf for the CDBG funding. 
 
 Councilman Pressley made a motion to approve the 
resolutions for the 2007 CDBG application.  Motion was seconded 
by Councilman Mullen and carried unanimously. 
 
RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE (01/04/07) 

1. Closing/Use of Market Street Plaza and Parking lots 
For Rotary Car Show on May 12

2. FIRST READING:  Ord. 001-07, Chapter 18 ref. Vacant  
Building Ordinance and fee 

3. Consideration of Closing N. Market Street for St. 
Patrick’s Day Events 

 
 Mr. Hugg said that we have had a request from the Rotary 
Club to close Market Street Plaza and surrounding parking areas 
and to use this as a downtown car show event.  He added that 
these things are very popular.  Mr. Hugg said we should get a 
lot of participation and interest.  It requires that we close 
portions of Market Street Plaza.  
 
 Mr. Hugg said the Sheridans are asking for reconsideration 
of their last year’s request to close a portion of N. Market 
Street for St. Patrick’s Day events.  Their on-going renovations 
last year prevented them from pulling this off then. 
 
 Councilman Mullen made a motion to approve items 9.B.1 and 
9.B.3.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Pressley. 
 
 Councilman Pressley said the Business Development Committee 
has asked both of these groups to come back to the committee 
with their ideas before this happens and we will then bring that 
back to Council.  This just lets them move on with their 
planning. 
 
 Motion carried unanimously. 
 
 Mr. Hugg noted that the committee has discussed that the 
Town of Smyrna should adopt a vacant building ordinance similar 
to Dover and Wilmington.  He added that a draft created by Ms. 
Schrader was in packets along with a copy of the Dover and 
Wilmington ordinances.  This will be an amendment to Chapter 18, 
Buildings and Building Regulations. 
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 Councilman Pressley made a motion to consider this the 
first reading of Ord. No. 001-07, Vacant Building Ordinance and 
Fee.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Chervenak. 
 
 Councilman Mullen said he has heard about these vacant 
building ordinances.   He said one concern is if an owner can’t 
even do things to a building to rent it, it is structurally 
sound and isn’t hurting anything, he doesn’t feel that we need 
to put an additional fee against it just because it is vacant.  
Councilman Mullen added that he knows we want everything to 
befilled up and occupied but it is up to the owner to recognize 
his investment.  He said he feels we don’t have the right to put 
an extra tax on someone because their building is vacant. 
 
 Councilman Pressley said some have been sitting here vacant 
for twenty years.  The owner should either do something about it 
or sell it to someone who will.  We have to put some kind of 
effort forward to make these people do something.   A lot of 
owners don’t even live in the town or the State. 
 
 Councilman Mullen said maybe the Business Development 
Committee and Long Range Planning Committee could contact these 
owners and offer suggestions and offer help.  He said he just 
doesn’t know if the Town has the right to charge them because 
their building is empty. 
 
 Councilman Pressley replied that we are not trying to go 
after buildings that are in good shape. 
 
 Mayor Schaeffer said there is a deplorable building on Main 
Street and the owner lives in New Jersey.  The Planning Office 
called him many times.  We finally got the tenants out. 
 
 Councilman Mullen said that is obviously a dangerous 
building. 
 
 Mayor Schaeffer said he could come in and put plywood over 
the windows and leave it that way. 
 
 Council members Chervenak, Evans, Pressley and White voted 
yes, Councilman Mullen voted no.  Motion carried. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said he did suggest that this matter come through 
the Business Development Committee and it is appropriate for it  
to be reconsidered at the its next meeting.   He said if Council 
wishes, it can be put on their agenda. 
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 ISSUES CONCERNING THE DECEMBER 18, 2006 MEETING 
 

 Councilman Chervenak said he put this on the agenda because 
he was not in attendance at that meeting.  He asked Council for 
five uninterrupted minutes to comment on that meeting. 
 
 Councilman Chervenak said he has been a member of Council 
for eighteen months or so.  He added that he is a physician and 
has practiced family medicine in this community for eighteen 
years.  The four millimeters or so of pigment in your skin 
doesn’t tell where you came from or what your background is.  We 
are all human beings and we can share the same blood.  
Councilman Chervenak said the meeting of December 18 distressed 
him greatly.  He added that he listened to the tape of that 
meeting and he was very distressed. 
 
 Councilman Chervenak said that we were talking about a 
financial problem, issues of the town.  Mr. Wright isn’t here 
tonight, but Councilman Chervenak said he talked to him today 
and they talked about some issues of the Town.  Some important 
issues came up, including finances.  Councils of the past did 
not deal with the issues we are facing today, infrastructure, 
the public works building, a police building.  We are looking at 
finances very carefully.  This Council has discussed a $1.5 
million surplus.  Previously, we could not say that. We 
discussed raising taxes but everyone said we couldn’t raise 
taxes.  We talked about closing the boundaries of our community.   
These were big concerns of this council.  We have to come up 
with money for our street project, the public works building, 
the police building, a new library.  That is what we were 
talking about, not race, not a position.  We were looking at 
finances. 
 
 Councilman Chervenak  said perception is what you look and 
make an idea about.  Somehow, we have to find the truth.  He 
said the perception might have been that this was about race, 
but he has to let citizens know the truth.   The truth is that 
this was about the financial health of this community.  
Perception is not reality.  A magician gives us a perception, it 
is an illusion, not reality.  Councilman Chervenak said the 
reality of the meeting of December 18 is that it wasn’t about 
race.  We don’t need the issues that were brought up in that 
meeting because it was about the financial health of this 
community.  God knows that is the truth.  We want to be fair to 
everyone.  Our surplus is not a surplus.  It is like having two 
holes in your roof and water is coming in.  You have to purchase 
a car.  You have to decide financially which you can afford to 
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do.  We cannot afford to look at this as a surplus.  It is 
payment for infrastructure we have to purchase in the future. 
 

RECOMMENDATIONS FROM JOING PERSONNEL/FINANCE MEETING 
OF JANUARY 9, 2007 

 
1.  Confirmation of hiring & promotional requests 
2.  Homeland Security & CAPS Grants 
3.  Confirmation of Town Manager’s Compensation 
4. Confirmation of Use of FY2007 Capital Contingency Fund for  
     Extreme Emergencies and Capital Projects 
4. Development of Contracts for Capt. Bordley and Lt. Wilson 

 
Councilman Pressley made a motion to approve Items 1, 3 and 5.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman Evans. 

 
Councilman Mullen asked if we need to act on each of these 

five items separately. 
 
Councilman Pressley said they could go ahead and hire these 

positions without our approval.  We just asked them to do this. 
 
Councilman Mullen said #5,  procedure would be to develop a 

contract committee to sit down with the Captain and Lieutenant 
and bring something back for us to look at. 

 
Mayor Schaeffer said that is what we have done in the past.  

He added that most of these are self-explanatory.  This is just 
to get the ball rolling. 

 
 Councilman Mullen said he would like to see the 

process move quickly.  Right now, they are being paid at their 
old contract levels because they don’t have a new contract based 
on their new positions.  He said he would like to see this move 
along quickly. 

 
Mr. Hugg asked if Council had recommendations for folks 

they would like to see on the committee.   
 
Mayor Schaeffer said he will ask the Public Safety 

Committee for recommendations. 
 
Motion carried unanimously. 
 
On Item #2, Councilman Mullen said Chief Baldwin told us 

that he has $105,000 in a grant for a new Star Vehicle purchase 
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and $81,000 plus for rebuilding of the community policing van 
and $5,500 for the CAPS grant. 

 
Mr. Hugg said he thinks the police department got another 

$1,000 grant in the last few days. 
 
Councilman Mullen made a motion to accept the Homeland 

Security Grant and the CAPS grant to purchase a new Star Vehicle 
and rebuild the community policing van.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Pressley and carried unanimously. 

 
On Item #4, Councilman Mullen said he had Mr. Hugg put this 

on the agenda because we did discuss it at the last meeting.  He 
added that we are not sure these funds  will ever materialize.  
We should have a $1.5 million surplus which should be used for 
capital projects and possibly for an extreme emergency such as a 
devastating hurricane, etc.  Councilman Mullen noted that we 
also have a rainy day fund for emergencies.   

 
Councilman Mullen made a motion that Council agrees to 

keeping this capital fund expressly for capital projects, the 
public works building, the police building, the Four-Corners 
project.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Pressley. 

 
 Councilman Chervenak asked if this will be used instead of 

the Rainy Day Fund.  Councilman Mullen replied that it is in 
addition to those funds.  This is basically for Capital 
Projects. 

 
Motion carried unanimously. 
 

STOP SIGNS ON GREENS BRANCH LANE 
  

Councilman Mullen made a motion to  approve the stop signs 
on Greens Branch Lane.  Motion was seconded by Councilwoman 
White and carried unanimously. 

 
It was noted that a resolution will be prepared with the 

exact location of these signs for action at the next meeting. 
 

OTHER COUNCIL BUSNESS 
 

Councilwoman White said she has concerns about Planning and 
Zoning actions.  She said she has had several phone calls 
regarding the new building by the Municipal Parking Lot.  She 
said it looks like a pole barn.   

 

 20



January 16, 2007 

Mr. Hugg said the building will be a daycare center.  It is 
located in the Central Commercial district which has no 
setbacks.  The building meets all the requirements of the zoning 
district.  No variance was required since it is clearly within 
the property boundaries. 

 
Councilwoman White said she thinks there are a lot of 

things going on in Town that Council needs to know about.  
Council needs to work more closely with Planning & Zoning.  

 
Mr. Hugg noted that Council does get copies of the minutes 

of their meetings.  He added that all the items requiring 
Council approval come back here.  If Council wants more 
approvals by this Council, we have to change the Zoning 
Ordinance.  Mr. Hugg added that one of the principles is to not 
add further reviews where those reviews do not add anything to 
the value of the project.  He said if Council wants to have the 
final authority for all Planning & Zoning actions, we can change 
the ordinance for that.  He added that he will discuss this with 
Erika Schrader and Janet Vinc to see if there is some better way 
to provide notice to Council.  Mr. Hugg said to bring everything 
back to Council may overload them and not necessarily accomplish 
anything.  

 
It was suggested that we could provide the Planning & 

Zoning Commission agenda to Council when it is prepared. She 
said that would not help. Councilwoman White said we need to be 
aware of what they are doing.  The things that go through the 
Planning & Zoning Commission should be of concern to this 
Council.   

 
Councilman Pressley said that is why we have a Planning & 

Zoning Commission. 
 
Councilman Pressley asked about a rumor that he heard about 

Georges Alley being shut off.  Mr. Hugg said that the developer 
of the Royal Farms projects has asked the staff about abandoning 
Georges Alley where is bisects the property.  They also asked 
about abandoning an easement from Georges Alley out to Route 13 
that is the existing driveway by the Diner to the traffic light.  
Mr. Hugg noted that Georges Alley is a dedicated street from 
where it begins to the property line of Advance Auto.  There are 
utilities in that alley.  The easement they asked about involves 
the Town as well as the owner and present lessee of the 
property.  He noted that the easement beside the diner has a 24” 
sewer main in it as well as storm sewer.  Council will have to 
approve abandonment of either one. 
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Councilman Mullen asked if the intersection at the light is 

owned by the Town or DelDOT.  Mr. Hugg said that DelDOT owns the 
Route 13 right-of-way.  The sewer lines and water lines are 
owned by the Town. 

 
ADJOURNMENT 

 
Councilman Pressley made a motion to adjourn, seconded by 

Councilman Chervenak. 
 
Meeting adjourned at 9:10 p.m. by unanimous vote. 
 
 
 
 
     __________________________________ 
     Council Secretary 
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